
COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE – APRIL 16, 2007 

KIPLING AVENUE PARKING 

Recommendation 

The Commissioner of Engineering and Public Works in consultation with the Commissioner of 
Legal and Administrative Services and the Fire Chief recommends: 

 
1. That this report be received for information; and 

 
2. That By-law 1-96, the Consolidated Parking By-law, be amended to add a ‘No Parking’ 

prohibition ‘Anytime’ Friday to Sunday from May 1 to October 1, on both sides of Kipling 
Avenue from the north property line of Minime Sisters of the Passion to the southerly limit of 
Kipling Avenue. 

 
Economic Impact 
 
None. 
 
Communications Plan 

Not applicable. 

Purpose 

To provide Council with information regarding the feasibility of on-street and parking related 
issues along that portion of Kipling Avenue within the City of Vaughan from Kipling Parkette to the 
southerly limit of Kipling Avenue.   

Background - Analysis and Options 

At its meeting on January 29, 2007, (Item 43, Report No. 1 of the Committee of the Whole 
(Attachment No. 2)) Council directed as follows: 
 

“The Committee of the Whole recommends that the Fire Services, Enforcement 
Services and Engineering Departments prepare a joint report, containing 
recommendations respecting on-street and parking related issues along that 
portion of Kipling Avenue within the City of Vaughan from Kipling Parkette to the 
southerly limit of Kipling Avenue, for the Committee of the Whole meeting of March 
26, 2007, or earlier if possible.” 

 
Kipling Avenue between Highway 7 and the southerly limit of Kipling Parkette is a two-lane 
urbanized feeder road, providing access to Coles Avenue, Hawman Avenue, Nadia Avenue and 
Veneto Drive, all of which are local residential roads. 
 
The segment of Kipling Avenue between the south limit of Kipling Parkette and the southerly limit 
of Kipling Avenue (Hydro One Corridor)  is a two-lane unimproved rural cross section road with 
narrow gravel shoulders.  This latter section of Kipling Avenue provides access to “Minime Sisters 
of the Passion”, “Federation of the Calabresi of Ontario (FCO)” and the “Veneto Centre” on the 
east side and the “Ciociaro Club” on the west side (see Attachment No. 1). 
 
The width of the traveled surface of this section of the road ranges from 4.7 metres to 5.7 metres 
with a shoulder width of 1.3 metres on each side for an average width throughout of 8.3 metres.  
The existing shoulders are not wide enough to support the parking of vehicles without 



encroaching on the traveled portion of the road, thereby  creating a hazard to motorists.  The 
presence of parked vehicles would also force pedestrians to walk on the traveled portion of the 
road to and from their parked vehicles, thereby jeopardizing their safety.  Furthermore, the 
shoulders are currently utilized for snow storage during the winter months, which would preclude 
the parking of vehicles. 
 
Staff have met with the City of Vaughan Fire and Rescue Services, who advised that they are not 
in support of on-street parking on the subject section of Kipling Avenue as it would severely limit 
accessibility to the various establishments with their fire suppression apparatus in an emergency.  
Fire and Rescue Services require a minimum of six (6.0) metres of clear traveled roadway width 
to accommodate their equipment.  In addition, staff observed that there is a similar concern for 
EMS vehicles when other vehicles are parked on the narrow shoulders and near the various site 
accesses. 
 
The minimum acceptable design standard for a rural road section requires a 6.0 m. wide traveled 
surface with 2.0 m. wide shoulders and 0.6 m. wide roundings between the edge of shoulders 
and the top of ditch slope on each side for a total width of 11.2 metres ditch to ditch.  The 
estimated capital cost of such upgrade would be about $350,000 not including the incremental 
cost of an additional $250,000 to add an equivalent 3rd lane which may be designated for on-
street parking (see Item 28, Report 37 of the Committee of the Whole which was adopted by 
Council on June 26, 2006 (Attachment 3)).  The upgrading of this section of Kipling Avenue is 
beyond the scope of the City’s current 5 Year Pavement Management Program. 
 
Based on the above it has been determined that on-street parking would create various safety 
hazards and operational issues.  Therefore, on-street parking should be prohibited on that section 
of Kipling Avenue between Kipling Parkette and the southerly limit of Kipling Avenue.  
Enforcement Services has advised that over the last three years they have issued an average of 
18 parking tickets per year.  They have advised that they will actively monitor any implemented 
parking changes should they be approved. 
 
Relationship to Vaughan Vision 2007 
 
This report is consistent with Vaughan Vision 2007 as to ensure enhanced safety standards are 
incorporated into community designs (1.1.2). 
 
Regional Implications 

Not applicable. 

Conclusion 

Based on staff’s review of the area, it is recommended that on-street parking be prohibited on 
both sides of Kipling Avenue between Kipling Parkette and the southerly limit of Kipling Avenue. 

Attachments 

1. Location Map 
2. Council Extract – Committee of the Whole Meeting, January 29, 2007 - Item 43, Report No. 1 
3. Council Extract – Committee of the Whole Meeting, June 26, 2006 – Item 28, Report No. 37 

Report prepared by: 

Tom Ungar, Manager, Design Services, Ext. 3110 

 



 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

 

 
Bill Robinson, P. Eng.     Gary Carroll, P. Eng. 
Commissioner of Engineering and Public Works   Director of Engineering Services 
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